
 
 

 

 

August 4, 2014 

 

Mr. Dan Ruben 

Executive Director 

Equal Justice America 

Building II, Suite 204 

13540 East Boundary Road 

Midlothian, VA 23112 

 

Dear Mr. Ruben: 

 

Thank you for my selection as a recipient of the Equal Justice America Fellowship for the 

summer of 2014. I had the unique experience to intern at University Legal Services (ULS) in 

Washington, D.C. ULS is the federally-mandated Protection and Advocacy program for 

individuals with disabilities in the District of Columbia. My involvement was specifically in the 

Protection and Advocacy for Individuals with Mental Illness program (PAIMI). PAIMI protects 

and advocates for the rights of individuals with mental illness through individual representation, 

institutional reform litigation, class actions cases, investigations of abuse and neglect, policy, and 

community outreach. The PAIMI program provided a plethora of opportunities to work with 

clients and mental health consumers. My main responsibilities included legal research and 

writing regarding mental health policies, aiding lawyers in individual and class action 

representation, and participating in many of the outreach and regulatory activities.  

 

During the outreach activities, I frequently visited adult, adolescent, and children inpatient 

psychiatric units in the District of Columbia. During these visits ULS would monitor the hospital 

policies and treatment, but more importantly, educate the patients regarding their rights while 

receiving mental health care in the District. In addition, the lawyers and I would meet with 

current patients that wished to discuss violations of rights or the arrangement of outpatient 

services upon discharge. Conversations with the juveniles included “likes and wishes.” We asked 

the kids’ perspectives on what they liked about being able to receive inpatient care, and wishes 

for changes in treatment. This exercise allowed us to evaluate both the hospital policies and 

provide feedback for improvements. It was enlightening and unique to bond with the patients, 

and advocate for needed accommodations. 

 

Working directly with patients and clients, I provided legal support for protecting the 

individual’s rights during treatment and aided representation in claims of abuse and neglect. I 

was involved in two restraint and seclusion investigations of one juvenile psychiatric unit that 

resulted in broken limbs. While investigating the incidents, ULS worked with the hospital and 

the Department of Behavioral Health to reform seclusion and restraint policies and the 

implementation of these procedures at the hospital. The training should result in fewer injuries 

during seclusions and restraints, increasing the safety of the patients. As an organization, we 
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were able to remedy the situations, provide help to the families and individuals with the claims, 

and advocate for corrective action plans to minimize future injuries. 

 

Besides regulating the actual units, I personally aided District residents in receiving proper 

mental health services. I assisted in a claim to prove legal competence of an individual to 

terminate the need for a representative payee for social security funds. By proving her legal 

capacity to manage her own funds, the client can now directly receive her checks to pay her bills 

and make purchases independently. In addition, I worked with an elderly man, whose sole mode 

of transportation was a wheelchair, to ensure he was placed on the list for housing provided by 

the Department of Behavioral Health. His current home, with stairs, was inaccessible without 

physical help from others. Once the client is in a wheelchair accessible home, he will be able to 

come and go when he pleases. Many of the claims include providing accommodations in the 

least restrictive setting possible. It is important that individuals are able to live as independently 

as possible, despite mental or physical disabilities.  

 

Working at ULS has enabled me to become more closely involved with the mental health 

system, especially in the District of Columbia. Providing protection to individuals with mental 

illness, especially in claims of abuse and neglect, is essential for the regulation of psychiatric and 

mental health facilities. During my outreach activities I met with patients, staff, and hospital 

directors to ensure proper treatment of these individuals. The knowledge and experience I gained 

during the internship has deeply impacted my own perspective of mental health and further 

encouraged my path towards mental health advocacy. Thank you again for giving me the 

opportunity to participate in this program. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Danica Gonzalves 

 

The George Washington Law School 

J.D., 2016 

 






